BETLEY, BALTERLEY & WRINEHILL

PARISH COUNCIL

Minutes of the meeting held on 22nd October 2020

[Meeting held on Zoom platform]

150/20
PRESENT:


Cllrs Robert Bettley-Smith, Mandy Berrisford, Neil Bullock, Seb Daly, Graham Ecclestone, Dave Hales, Richard Head, Tony Reah, Ian Walton and Chris Watkin.  

151/20
IN ATTENDANCE:


County Cllr Northcott.


Borough Cllrs Gary and Simon White.


Gwyn Griffiths (Clerk).

152/20
APOLOGIES


An apology for absence was received from Cllr Karling (work).  An apology for likely late arrival was received from Cllr Speed.


RESOLVED that the reasons for absence be accepted as valid under Section 85 of the Local Government Act 1972.

153/20
Members considered the declaration of interests in agenda items.  No interests were declared at this point.

154/20
There were no members of the public present to engage in public participation.

155/20
RESOLVED that subject to the corrections set out below the minutes of the meeting of 24th September 2020 be approved as a true record and be signed by the Chairman. 




CORRECTIONS: 
Min.110 “Sunstantial” to read “Substantial”.







Min.111 “Parish council” to read “Parish Council”.







Min.134 Dates of next meetings to be corrected to 8th October (Special) and 22nd October (Scheduled).

156/20
RESOLVED that subject to the addition set out below the minutes of the meeting of 8th October 2020 be approved as a true record and be signed by the Chairman. 




CORRECTIONS: 
Min.146 An additional statement be added, that “Members expressed concern regarding the poor quality of the supporting documentation for some planning applications.  The Clerk would raise these concerns with the Borough Council”.

157/20
The Clerk reported that during the Coronavirus shutdown he had dealt with urgent business as necessary, in consultation with the Chairman, Vice-Chairman and other members as appropriate.  Payments made would be reported under the appropriate agenda item.

158/20
The Chairman and Vice-Chairman advised they had little to report which would not duplicate the reports of others or later agenda items.  They had updated members as appropriate by e-mail.

159/20
The Clerk presented his report to members which included progress on updating the website.

160/20
County Cllr Northcott presented his report to members, which included the following:



Work on pothole repairs was continuing aided by the lack of gritting work to date.  197 repairs had been completed; 232 new reports had been submitted.  Within his local budget he was still prioritising the inspection and clearing of drains.



A new version of the MyStaffs app had been introduced. Although still not ideal it was an improvement and he would press for any shortcomings to be addressed.



Covid testing capacity had increased from around 500 per week to 800-1,000. Stoke was now in Tier 2; Newcastle remained in Tier 1 though a move to Tier 2 had been considered last week. Disturbingly the number of inpatients had increased to around 100 from a figure of just 7 at the beginning of the month. The Outbreak Board was meeting on a fortnightly basis.  There was plenty of PPE for social care, schools and emergency services with a 12 week supply in reserve.



The Doing Our Bit Grants scheme was launched on 21st October for those working with or supporting vulnerable groups. Applications should be directed through the local member.



A strategic review of care home provision and delivery was underway in light of current issues affecting the sector. Plans to provide two local authority facilities had been put on hold pending the outcome.



 The Nexus trading company which had been set up to manage elderly and child care had returned a small surplus for the year which was a pleasant surprise as a deficit had been expected.



The County Council was to convert 47,000 streetlights to LED over the next 12 months achieving an annual saving of £1.6M and a carbon saving of 2,600 tons per annum.



An additional £2M was available for highways works, including Public Rights of Way.



There was a big push on flu vaccination although there had been some problems with the supply of vaccines.



Last month’s Recovery Grant scheme had been well received; unemployment rates were happily still lower than forecast.



A member asked whether any consideration had been given to switching off some existing streetlighting which had been done in some authorities.  Cllr Northcott indicated that this was being looked at.



A member raised concern regarding the availability of flu vaccines even for high-risk patients.

161/20
Cllrs Gary & Simon White presented their report to members, which included the following:



There had been no council meeting and there was therefore little to report.



A decision on the Town Centre and Ryecroft was expected in November. The Town Bid would be submitted in January.



On Covid they had been advised that it was likely that the Borough would move into Tier 2 shortly.



They would be “calling in” the planning application adjacent to the Summer House if necessary. The Chairman set out the Parish Council’s view on the application; in particular that previous permissions had only been granted as “enabling development” which did not seem to be the case for this application.



A member thanked the councillors for their prompt action, and that of the Borough officers, on a bin issue which had arisen.



A member drew to the attention of the Borough Councillors and the County Councillor a hazard which had been created on Checkley Lane by the erection of fencing which had narrowed the carriageway, particularly as the feet supporting the fencing intruded further into the carriageway.



Cllr Northcott indicated that he would take the matter up with the highways department.

162/20
Cllr Bullock had circulated a note regarding policing issues.

163/20
The Council’s representatives on outside bodies presented their reports.




Cllr Head advised that the Village Hall Committee would be holding its AGM shortly.  A member asked whether a bench could be provided outside the play area for adults accompanying children. Cllr Head would pass the suggestion forward, but he knew there was a concern that providing such a bench could create problems by attracting other less appropriate use.

164/20 There were no planning applications to be considered by members.

165/20
The Clerk advised members of the following decision notices.



20/00636/FUL  Extensions, Heatherfield, Church Lane, Betley - PERMITTED.



20/00685/FUL & 686/LBC  Roof works, Betley Court - PERMITTED.



20/00729/FUL & 730/LBC  Access way to construction compound, Betley Court - PERMITTED.

166/20
Cllr Head provided an update on the Neighbourhood Plan.  Regulation 14 Consultation was now in progress.  Two webinars had been held and there had been some attendees.  Hard copies of the Draft Plan were available at the Vets Surgery but it was best to view and respond via the website.  Members were encouraged to evangalise the need to respond to the consultation at this stage and also to remind residents that the Plan was not there to facilitate development but to ensure that any development which does occur is appropriate.

167/20
Members considered issues relating to the Council’s property and assets.

168/20
The hot dry weather during the summer had once again highlighted the difficulty in keeping the community orchard healthy in drought condition.  There seemed to be conflicting advice on how the thin sandy soil could be made more water retentive.



RESOLVED
a) that the Clerk investigate the cost of providing a connection to the water main on Common Lane to allow watering of the area when necessary;





b) that volunteers from the council add soil to the area in order to increase the organic content of the soil and thus aid water retention.

169/20
Wildflower seed had now been obtained and Cllrs Berrisford and Hales would arrange for it to be sown.

170/20
It was agreed that the fencing of Sandy Croft should be refurbished between the entrance gate and the brook and that a quotation for the work be sought from the Council’s usual contractor.

171/20
Winter bedding and tidying of the rear at the Memorial Garden had been arranged.  Christmas lighting arrangements were also in place, with installation to take place after Armistice Day.  Audley Rotary, who normally provided support for the Christmas lighting event, would not be carrying out any of their Christmas activities and charitable collections this year.



RESOLVED  that the Council makes a donation of £75 to Audley Rotary Club under the provisions of Section 137 of the Local Government Act 1972 in recognition of their support of local activities and the community.
172/20
Members considered a policy regarding the speed monitoring devices in view of it becoming clear that the devices did not display speeds above a certain level (although the figure would be recorded and would be available as data to be downloaded).  This cap was to prevent speeding motorists “competing” to achieve the highest recorded speed.  However members were concerned that residents might interpret a blank screen as speeding cars passed as an indication that the device was faulty.



RESOLVED that the cap be removed and that vehicle speeds to be displayed at whatever level was reached; that the effect be constantly monitored to be reviewed in six months time, but that the Chairman and Clerk be authorised to reinstate the cap if there was evidence that its removal was leading to excessive speeding.


Members also felt that it was important that the data collected by the devices should be made available to the Council in order that it could be used to lobby the highways authority and the police. It was agreed that this should be considered at the November meeting.

173/20
Area issues raised by members were considered. There were no matters requiring decision, but the Clerk was asked to check whether the requested work to the epicormic growth at The Wilderness had been carried out.

174/20
The Clerk tabled correspondence received since the last meeting. There were no matters requiring decision.

175/20
The Clerk submitted to members a list of  payments made by him since invoices to hand and payments due, and the Financial Statements to date. No further Bank Statement, beyond that provided to the previous meeting, was available.   


RESOLVED that the Council 





a) notes that since the last meeting the Clerk had arranged payment of the following  : 


Kirkwells

Neighbourhood Plan

£1,764.00
1512

Inprint Colour Ltd
Neighbourhood Plan

£   380.00
1513

L Rimmer

Memorial Garden

£   220.00
1514

b) the following payment had been cancelled as it was for the incorrect figure:

M Berrisford

Sandy Croft (reimbursement)  £  304.08
1515

C) authorises the following payments:

G Griffiths

Salary/ expenses

£1,170.86
1516

G Griffiths

Sandy Croft (reimbursement)  £  150.00
1517 

(replaces cheque 1515)

R Bettley-Smith
Meml Garden (reimbursement) £ 951.94
1518

Audley Rotary Club
Donation


£     75.00
1519





c) resolves that the Financial Statement and Bank Statement be received and 



approved.
176/20
Members considered issues relating to council communication.

177/20
Date of next meetings: Thursday 26th November 2020.

